
Grade descriptors for personal development 

414. In order for the personal development judgement to be outstanding, the school must meet all of 
the good criteria securely and consistently, and it must also meet the additional outstanding criteria. 

Outstanding (1) 
 The school meets all the criteria for good in personal development securely and consistently. 
 Personal development is exceptional. 

In addition, the following apply: 

 The school consistently promotes the extensive personal development of pupils. The school goes 
beyond the expected, so that pupils have access to a wide, rich set of experiences. Opportunities 
for pupils to develop their talents and interests are of exceptional quality. 

 There is strong take-up by pupils of the opportunities provided by the school. The most 
disadvantaged pupils consistently benefit from this excellent work. 

 The school provides these rich experiences in a coherently planned way, in the curriculum and 
through extra-curricular activities, and they considerably strengthen the school’s offer. 

 The way the school goes about developing pupils’ character is exemplary and is worthy of being 
shared with others. 

415. In order to judge whether a school is good or requires improvement, inspectors will use a ‘best 
fit’ approach, relying on the inspection team’s professional judgement. 

Good (2) 
 The curriculum extends beyond the academic, vocational or technical and provides for pupils’ 

broader development. The school’s work to enhance pupils’ spiritual, moral, social and cultural 
development is of a high quality. 

 The curriculum and the school’s effective wider work support pupils to be confident, resilient and 
independent, and to develop strength of character. 

 The school provides high-quality pastoral support. Pupils know how to eat healthily, maintain an 
active lifestyle and keep physically and mentally healthy. They have an age-appropriate 
understanding of healthy relationships and of the protected characteristics. 

 The school provides a wide range of opportunities to nurture, develop and stretch pupils’ talents 
and interests. Pupils appreciate these and make good use of them. 

 The school prepares pupils for life in modern Britain effectively, developing their understanding of 
the fundamental British values of democracy, the rule of law, individual liberty, and mutual 
respect and tolerance of those with different faiths and beliefs. 

 The school promotes equality of opportunity and diversity effectively. As a result, pupils 
understand, appreciate and respect difference in the world and its people, celebrating the things 
we share in common across cultural, religious, ethnic and socio-economic communities. 

 Pupils engage with views, beliefs and opinions that are different from their own in considered 
ways. They show respect for the different protected characteristics as defined in law and no forms 
of discrimination are tolerated. 



 The school provides pupils with meaningful opportunities to understand how to be responsible, 
respectful, active citizens who contribute positively to society. Pupils know how to discuss and 
debate issues and ideas in a considered way. 

 


